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                DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
                      + + + + +
          ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
                      + + + + +
                       MEETING

IN THE MATTER OF:              

Burger 1931, LLC               
t/a Black and Orange            Show Cause
1931 14th Street, NW            Hearing
Retailer CR - ANC-1B           
License No. 88273              
Case #14-CMP-00205             

(Failed to File Quarterly      
Statements-4th Quarter 2013)   

                  February 18, 2015

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board
met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control Hearing
Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th Street, N.W.,
Suite 400S, Washington, D.C. 20009, Chairperson
Ruthanne Miller, presiding.

PRESENT:

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member
DONALD BROOKS, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member
HECTOR RODRIGUEZ, Member
JAMES SHORT, Member

ALSO PRESENT:

CHRISSY GEPHARDT, OAG
MONICA CLARK, ABRA Compliance Analyst
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1                 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                           10:35 a.m.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The next case is

4 Case No. 14-CMP-00205, Black and Orange located

5 at 1931 14th Street, N.W., License No. 88273, in

6 ANC-1B.

7             Would the parties introduce themselves

8 for the record?

9             MS. GEPHARDT:  Chrissy Gephardt on

10 behalf of the Office of the Attorney General.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Anybody here from

12 Black and Orange?  Not hearing anyone, it's

13 10:35.  The case was scheduled for 9:30.  My

14 notes show the notice was served on September 16,

15 2014 for an earlier hearing of October 22, 2014. 

16 And then it was rescheduled for December 3, 2014

17 and the respondent failed to appear then.  We're

18 now at February 18, 2015.

19             Okay.  Not seeing anyone here from

20 Black and Orange --

21             MR. KLINE:  Madam Chair, may I

22 approach?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

2             MR. KLINE:  As already explained to

3 the Board, I think in this case certainly --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Could you

5 identify yourself?

6             MR. KLINE:  Oh, I'm sorry, Andrew

7 Kline.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. KLINE:  I represent the creditor

10 of the entity that is in the process of taking

11 over the business.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MR. KLINE:  When we had discussed this

14 on the record last time, it was understood that

15 the licensee probably would not appear for this

16 hearing.  And I think what the Board determined

17 is that what the Board would do is proceed with

18 the understanding before a transfer could be

19 finalized, that the transferee would have to make

20 good in any fines that might be imposed in

21 connection with these matters.

22             So I wanted to bring that to the
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1 attention of the Board.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

3             MR. KLINE:  So that the Board was

4 clear as to where we are.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you very

6 much.  Okay.  So you are not here to represent

7 them though in this hearing?

8             MR. KLINE:  No.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you

10 very much.  In which case, Ms. Gephardt, are you

11 prepared to proceed ex parte on this case?

12             MS. GEPHARDT:  Yes.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This is a Show Cause

15 Hearing?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's a Show Cause

17 Hearing, yes.

18             MS. GEPHARDT:  Oh, are you waiting for

19 me?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

21             MS. GEPHARDT:  Oh, I'm sorry.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought my last
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1 question was --

2             MS. GEPHARDT:  I didn't know anyone

3 was up there.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- are you

5 prepare to proceed.

6             MS. GEPHARDT:  I know it's boring, but

7 I've lost my audience, my goodness.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I'm sorry,

9 did you have --

10             MS. GEPHARDT:  Okay.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We do have a

12 quorum though.  We do have a quorum.  I didn't

13 realize that was --

14             MS. GEPHARDT:  Okay.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

16             MS. GEPHARDT:  All right.  Briefly,

17 this is a quarterly statement case, essentially

18 failing to file with the Board the required

19 quarterly statement for the 4th quarter of 2013 by

20 February 1, 2014.  And you will hear from my

21 witness, Monica Clark, ABRA's Compliance Analyst

22 regarding this quarterly statement and she will
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1 state that the statement was filed late.

2             Specifically, it was filed on May 5,

3 2014.  And therefore, the licensee is in

4 violation and should be fined.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MS. GEPHARDT:  Therefore, now I would

7 like to call Monica Clark to the witness stand.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning.

9             MS. CLARK:  Good morning.

10 Whereupon,

11                     MONICA CLARK

12 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

13 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

14 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

15 testified as follows:

16             MS. CLARK:  I do.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

18                  DIRECT EXAMINATION

19             MS. GEPHARDT:  Good morning, Ms.

20 Clark.  Can you please state your name?

21             MS. CLARK:  Monica Clark, M-O-N-I-C-A 

22 C-L-A-R-K.
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1             MS. GEPHARDT:  And where do you work?

2             MS. CLARK:  ABRA.

3             MS. GEPHARDT:  And what is your title?

4             MS. CLARK:  Compliance Analyst.

5             MS. GEPHARDT:  And how long have you

6 been a Compliance Analyst with ABRA?

7             MS. CLARK:  For almost three years.

8             MS. GEPHARDT:  Okay.  And what are

9 your responsibilities as a Compliance Analyst?

10             MS. CLARK:  I receive, record and

11 review quarterly statements received from

12 licensees.

13             MS. GEPHARDT:  And is that one of your

14 primary responsibilities?

15             MS. CLARK:  Yes, it is.

16             MS. GEPHARDT:  And are you familiar

17 with a licensee by the name of Black and Orange?

18             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I am.

19             MS. GEPHARDT:  I'm going to draw your

20 attention to the quarterly statement filing

21 period for the 4th quarter of 2013.  What date are

22 those filings due?
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1             MS. CLARK:  That would cover the

2 period of October through December, so that would

3 be due by the 1st of February the following year.

4             MS. GEPHARDT:  Okay.  Is there a grace

5 period for filing of those?

6             MS. CLARK:  We don't have a grace

7 period.  

8             MS. GEPHARDT:  Okay.  Okay.  Do you

9 know if Black and Orange filed their 2013 4th

10 quarter statement by February 1, 2014?

11             MS. CLARK:  They did not.

12             MS. GEPHARDT:  Do you know what date

13 they did file their statement?

14             MS. CLARK:  It was received on May 5,

15 2014.

16             MS. GEPHARDT:  And how do you know

17 that?

18             MS. CLARK:  The date is actually -- it

19 was filed electronically and the date is actually

20 on the statement.

21             MS. GEPHARDT:  Okay.  I would like to

22 show the witness what I have marked as Government
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1 Exhibit No. 1.  I have copies if you would like

2 to see them.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.  Is there

4 anybody there?  No.

5             MS. GEPHARDT:  All right.  Ms. Clark,

6 can you explain what this document is?

7             MS. CLARK:  This is a copy of the

8 quarterly statement received for Black and

9 Orange.

10             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

11             document was marked as Government

12             Exhibit No. 1 for identification.)

13             MS. GEPHARDT:  Okay.  And is this --

14 what kind of a system is this?  What -- when you

15 say this is the quarterly statement, what -- how

16 does this get entered?

17             MS. CLARK:  This is -- the statement

18 is produced from the on-line system at -- that we

19 have on our website.

20             MS. GEPHARDT:  And how do you know

21 when it was actually filed?

22             MS. CLARK:  Actually, you can tell on
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1 two places.  At the top where it says "sent" it

2 has the date, the time and -- listed.  And also

3 at the bottom it has the date created.  It's the

4 same information.

5             MS. GEPHARDT:  And how do you know

6 that this was for the 4th quarter of 2013?

7             MS. CLARK:  Well, actually, at the top

8 it also indicates the quarter which it says here

9 4th, October through December and then the

10 calendar year.

11             MS. GEPHARDT:  Okay.  All right.  All

12 right.  That's all I have.  Thank you.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any questions by

14 Board Members?  Not hearing any, thank you very

15 much.

16             MS. CLARK:  Thank you.

17             MS. GEPHARDT:  Thanks.

18             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

19             MS. GEPHARDT:  All right.  In closing,

20 the Government --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Gephardt?

22             MS. GEPHARDT:  I'm sorry?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want to

2 admit this into evidence?

3             MS. GEPHARDT:  Oh, please, I would

4 love to move that into evidence.  Thank you for

5 asking.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And what

7 do you call it?

8             MS. GEPHARDT:  Government Exhibit No.

9 1.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which is what?

11             MS. GEPHARDT:  It is the ABRA

12 Quarterly Filing for Black and Orange for the 4th

13 quarter of 2013.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So that

15 Exhibit 1 is accepted into the record.

16             (Whereupon, the document marked as

17             Government Exhibit No. 1 was received

18             into evidence.)

19             MS. GEPHARDT:  Thank you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Thank

21 you.

22             MS. GEPHARDT:  In closing, the
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1 Government has shown through the testimony of Ms.

2 Clark that the licensee's quarterly report for

3 the 4th quarter of 2013 was not received on time,

4 which would have been on or before February 1,

5 2014.  And in fact, the document -- the quarterly

6 filing system reflects that it was received on

7 Monday, May 5, 2014.

8             And therefore, based on this evidence,

9 the licensee should be charged a fine of $1,000. 

10 Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you

12 very much.

13             I am going to take a roll call vote on

14 the Board deliberating on this case in closed

15 session.

16             As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

17 Beverage Control Board for the District of

18 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

19 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I move

20 that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting for the

21 purpose of seeking legal advice from our counsel

22 on Case No. 14-CMP-00205, Black and Orange, per
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1 Section 405(b)(4) of the Open Meetings Amendment

2 Act of 2010, and deliberating upon this case for

3 the reasons cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the

4 Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.

5             Is there a second?

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Second.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Rodriguez

8 seconded the motion.  I'll now take a roll call

9 vote on the motion now that it has been seconded. 

10 Mr. Brooks?

11             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Rodriguez?

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I agree.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

15 agrees.

16             Mr. Silverstein?

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

19             MEMBER SHORT:  I agree.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I abstain.

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  So the vote is 5-

22 0-0.  The motion passes.
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1             I hereby give notice that the ABC

2 Board will hold this aforementioned meeting in

3 the ABC Board conference room and issue a

4 decision within 90 days, a written decision.

5             Okay.  So that completes this case. 

6 Our next hearing is at 11:00.  We can start

7 earlier if all the parties are here, are they? 

8 That would be the Howard Theatre Entertainment

9 case.  Is anybody here?

10             MEMBER SHORT:  I don't think they are

11 here.

12             MR. KLINE:  I'm here.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. KLINE:  Andrew Kline.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  So in

16 which case, we are ahead of schedule, so we will

17 recess and return at 11:00 for that hearing.

18             Okay.  We are in recess.

19             (Whereupon, the Show Cause Hearing in

20 the above-entitled matter was concluded at 10:47

21 a.m.)

22
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